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 General McKinley:  Thanks, Mike.  It’s good to see you.  
Thank you very much. 
 

Good morning folks.  I think between me and Ed Rice we can 
get you to lunch at a decent hour.  It’s a great pleasure to be 
here today.   

 
Mike Dunn, you’ve done an extraordinary job with AFA and I’m 

just so pleased to have this third invitation as the Chief to be 
with you.  Sandy, thanks for being a great chairman, and you and 
the board are just taking care of airmen in a fantastic way and I 
appreciate it.  I know how much time you contribute to it.  We’re 
very grateful for you being at the helm.  Chief Roy, thanks for 
your great leadership of our great airmen.  I know along with our 
Senior Enlisted Leader, Chief Jalinski Hall, that you are 
watching out for all of our kids and that’s very very important.  
Thank you very much for your leadership. 

 
I think I see a bwana, I think Phil, a classmate of mine at 

National.  Congratulations, again, on your appointment as the 
Vice Chief and it’s great working with you.  A Georgia Tech guy 
makes good, right?  Don and Ed, there’s Bud, all the folks -- 
It’s hard to see everybody, but it’s great to be with you today. 

 
I’m grateful to be back in my home state of Florida.  Buddy 

Titshaw is the new Adjutant General.  He’s here in the audience.  
He along with the new governor, Governor Scott, are doing a 
fantastic job managing the National Guard here in Florida.  We’ve 
got a great team here, and Buddy, thanks for doing such a great 
job. 

 
To all my friends -- past, present -- it’s great to see 

everybody.  I know we’ve got several past adjutants general in 
the room.  We’ve got Fred Sloan who works our AFA Council.  
Thanks for being here.  I could turn this speech over to you guys 
and you’d do just fine.  It’s great to see you.  It’s always 
great this time of year to get back to town.  And quite frankly, 
following in the tradition, as I said last year, of John 
Connoway, Phil Keely, who’s in the audience today, Don Sheppard 
who’s in the audience today, Paul Weaver who was here yesterday, 
Danny James.  Chuck Ickus and Danny worked the hard part getting 
us through BRAC 2005, and Bud Wyatt.  That kind of makes our 
senior leadership team.  So we always enjoy being here.  Thank 
you for the opportunity to be in Florida. 
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I saw Marty Harris, and I know that the Central Florida 
Chapter is going to put on another outstanding gala tonight.  I 
look forward to that.  Tommy Harrison was in the back a little 
while ago.  I don’t think there are too many chapter, I’m 
bragging a little now, Sandy, that do it any better than Central 
Florida, but it’s a great state and they support AFA so well, and 
it’s just a great organization. 

 
Last year I promised that I’d bring a recap of what your 

National Guard is doing.  I do it in video format because it’s 
hard for me to stand up here and show you the great work of the 
Army and the Air National Guard.  This is a compilation of about 
12 months of work that have been going on.  What it says to me is 
we’re working hard every day with the United States Army and 
United States Air Force to get our job done. 

 
If you’ll please cue the video we’ll show that, then we’ll 

say a few words and then we’ll take some questions. 
 
[Video shown]. 
 
It’s easier to see it, to visualize, to watch young men and 

women, and I know every major Air Force commander can say the 
same thing about the young men and women that work for them.  
It’s gratifying, as I know Chief Roy sees every day that he’s out 
there, to see the backbone, our enlisted soldiers and airmen 
pulling that kind of weight.  It’s amazing. 

 
I’ve heard most of the speakers today starting with the 

Secretary, and I thought I’d go back in history a little bit.  
Not to delay my 20 minutes which is the timekeeper keeping me 
here, but sometimes I always think we need to reflect a little on 
tough times.  We’ve heard a lot about the tough times that we’re 
facing. 

 
From 1941 through 1945 American industry delivered more than 

276,000 military aircraft.  That number was enough not only for 
the United States Army Air Corps, Navy and Marine Corps, but for 
allies as diverse as Britain, Australia, China and Russia. In 
fact from 1943 onward, America produced more planes than Britain 
and Russia combined, and more than Germany and Japan together in 
1941 to 1945. 

 
The numbers during World War II for our Army Air Corps:  9.7 

billion gallons of gasoline consumed from ’42 to ’45; 107 million 
hours flown from ’43 to ’45; 459 billion rounds  of aircraft 
ammunition fired overseas from ’42 to ’45; 7.9 million bombs 
dropped overseas; 2.3 million combat sorties; 299,230 aircraft 
accepted from 1940 to 1945; 808,000 aircraft engines accepted 
from 1940 to 1945; 799,000 propellers accepted from ’40 to ’45; 
and finally at its height in 1944, the Army Air Forces had 2.6 
million people and nearly 80,000 aircraft of all types. 
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Today the United States Air Force, a little bit north of 

320,000 active duty personnel, plus 170,000 civilians, with 
roughly 5500 manned and perhaps 200-plus unmanned aircraft.  The 
2009 figures represent about 12 percent of the manpower and 7 
percent of the airplanes of the peak of World War II. 

 
 I think we can honestly say that that battle for national 
survival in World War II brought out absolutely the best of 
America.  I think what’s been going on for the last ten years 
arguably is equivalent to that.  And the American citizens are 
supporting our effort more than I’ve seen in my lifetime, 
certainly much better than we saw when most of us were growing up 
during the Vietnam War. 
 

Industry has supported us magnificently by letting guardsmen 
and reservists go fight once, twice, maybe three times.  Bud 
Wyatt’s team, some of his young men and women have deployed five, 
six, seven times with our Air Force.  That’s a magnificent story 
to tell.  I just wanted to reflect that because at times I know 
that this is the choir in here, we all believe in air power, we 
all believe we’ve got the finest Air Force in the world, 
rightfully so, but our nation and our DNA comes from our fathers 
and our grandfathers who fought in this war and that’s pretty 
magnificent history, I think. 

 
I appreciate you watching the video.  It’s representative, 

again, of what we’re doing every day out in the nation.  I hope 
for some of you it showed that the Air National Guard, working 
very closely with the United States Air Force is doing some 
magnificent work, fully integrated across our weapon systems to 
include our new F-22 associated wing at Hickam.   

 
I think the Army National Guard equally over the last ten 

years has been integrated into its Army to an extent that that’s 
never happened probably since World War II. 

 
We’ve got great groups in this room.  We’ve got people from 

industry, got some great AFA members, members of the board of 
directors, past chairmen of the board who are in here.  I saw 
Marty and Dave and Bob Largent.  We’ve got great Air Force 
leaders who are here, and we’ve heard from most of them, and 
that’s great.  I’m proud to say that we’re part of this stage, 
the Air National Guard, through Bud Wyatt, and the Air Force 
Reserve through Charlie Stenner.  It’s a great team. 

 
I’d like to talk about this 64 year partnership since the 

Air Force became a separate service and what I see as why it’s 
made our relationship the Guard that Bud talked about yesterday 
with you so strong and proud. 

 
Obviously the lean times that we’re going to go through over 
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the next few years will create friction and tension between us.  
It always does.  Resources in Washington especially drive all of 
us to our separate corners, but what I would like to suggest 
today is that through all of that we will emerge as a stronger 
Air Force and its reserve component will be integrated as it has 
been for 64 years. 

 
From the Berlin Airlift through today’s air sovereignty 

alert missions, from the Korean and Vietnam wars to today’s wars 
in Afghanistan and Iraq, it is our partnership, our partnership 
between the National Guard and its Air Force and its Army that 
has grown to become an indispensable piece to our nation’s 
defense. 

 
When so many talk about the last ten years of operations in 

the overseas warfight, really the untold truth, not unknown to 
the people in this audience, is that our Air Force has been 
flying combat missions since 1991 and the first Gulf War.  No-fly 
zones, Operation Provide Comfort, Northern and Southern Watch -- 
magnificent examples of teaming up to bring combat power to our 
combatant commands.  That’s 20 years of persistent operations and 
I don’t think I’m making any news here today by saying that we’re 
beginning to see some of the effects of the wear and tear on our 
equipment and certainly our people. 

 
Our planes, especially in the Air National Guard, are aging 

faster than what we had thought they would be based upon what we 
knew at the time that we were provided them by our service.  And 
as a service together we must find solutions that will allow us 
to continue to meet the operational demands of tomorrow while 
supporting our families and our employers. 

 
Today as we enter into what can only be referred to as 

leaner fiscal times, our partnership will be tested.  Our goal, 
my goal, Bud’s goal, is to create one team, one fight, have an 
Air Force that will emerge through these challenges more 
efficient and better suited to meet the challenges of tomorrow.  
I know we will do just that working together in the time-honored 
tradition developed over 64 years or so. 

 
You know the National Guard has got soldiers and airmen all 

across the nation.  We talk about our 3200 communities, but we 
did a little data search and there’s a National Guardsman in 
every zip code in the United States of America, our three 
territories and the District of Columbia.  These airmen and 
soldiers are a real connection between the military and the 
American people.  I’ve had some interesting debates with the 
Chairman, my boss, my direct report, about some of the things 
that he believes must remain vitally important to our nation, and 
that is the connection between the military and its citizens.  I 
would say that through great organizations like AFA, through 
great organizations like AUSA, the National Guard Association, 
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we’re able to stay linked to the communities, but these soldiers 
and airmen that we see every day in our communities pumping gas, 
going to get groceries, the families that are left behind, the 
yellow ribbon communities, that’s what really makes our nation 
strong. 

 
Because of that, we need to continue to communicate with the 

American people about what we’re doing.  What our Army is doing, 
what our Air Force is doing, and what our reserve component is 
doing. 

 
Today we’re mobilized in support of the federal government 

to the tune of about 50,000 Air and Army National Guard soldiers 
and airmen around the world. About 10,000, as Bud probably told 
you yesterday, in the Air National Guard are deployed.  And at 
the very same time our governors are asking their adjutants 
general to call out the National Guard for relief operations to 
the tune of about 15 missions a day. 

 
But I’m not sure whether or not the average citizen is aware 

of these facts.  So in the National Guard we communicate these 
four principles.  

 
Number one, we’ve got to remain committed so that we can 

assist the Air Force and the Army in our global engagements.  It 
doesn’t mean our global engagements will get any less over the 
next few years either.  I was with General Casey and his four 
star leadership team over the week.  They had the Army Caucus 
Breakfast yesterday.  General Case thinks that he’ll have needs 
for soldiers for at least a decade at the present one-to-two 
deploy rate.  We think there are other applications besides 
kinetic operations that your National Guard can perform, and you 
saw the reference to our state partnerships.  Today, and I was 
talking to Mike Dunn earlier, Mike was assigned in Europe when we 
started the State Partnership Program.  Today we have over 62 
partner nations with our states, and that’s exercising soft power 
in a way that I think is very very important. 

 
Beyond the state partnership we’ll continue to train for our 

wartime mission alongside the United States Air Force.  I think 
it’s fundamental to both our organizations to remain a fighting 
force together and I don’t see anything in the immediate future 
that would change that. 

 
It also looks like missions that you saw in the video like 

Kosovo, our Army Guard on its 14th battalion-sized rotation in 
Kosovo since that conflict.  The Sinai, we have a brigade in 
Sinai today. That was established after the peace treaty was 
written.  They provide observation along the Suez Canal.  They’re 
on duty today, possibly watching for any type of boats going 
through the Suez Canal that maybe our government doesn’t think 
should be through there. 
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Horn of Africa is another mission that our National 

Guardsmen are performing continuously, and there are going to be 
more and more of those and we hope that relieves the tempo on our 
active duty force. 

 
I just saw a VTC yesterday with our combatant commander in 

Iraq, Lloyd Austin, and Lloyd is in very serious negotiations now 
with the government of Iraq to see what missions will be left 
behind.  I’m sure our United States Air Force will have a role to 
play there. 

 
In the domestic response, we’ll continue to respond 

obviously to natural disasters.  We need to support our civil 
authorities on the orders of our governors. In the past ten years 
the National Guard has gained an experience level with natural 
disasters, unfortunately, that’s unmatched in our history but 
also as those challenges have occurred our capabilities have 
increased dramatically, too. 

 
I would be remiss to not throw a huge shout-out out to 

United States Northern Command and NORAD.  My good friend, 
Admiral Sandy Winnifeld is doing a magnificent job trying to 
bridge the federal mission that he has with us and the National 
Guard, working with the governors to make sure that we don’t have 
any more questions when asked who’s in charge, blank stare.  We 
know we can work out the command and control relationships to 
provide an effect to our nation through the President and through 
our governors, the sovereign leaders of their states.  Our goals 
are exactly the same, to provide domestic response to this 
country in a manner that Americans have come to expect and 
deserve. 

 
The Air National Guard under Bud Wyatt’s leadership will 

certainly play a pivotal role in our homeland response force 
packages with medical and airlift capabilities.  That’s all been 
made possible by our close collaboration with the United States 
Air Force and Air Mobility Command. 

 
We must apply all of our available resources to take care of 

what Secretary Donley said today -- our soldiers, our airmen, and 
especially their families.  There are all kinds of programs for 
people to take advantage, but do we have all the right programs 
in place, and do people know how to take advantage of those?  

 
We can’t ignore the fact that suicides have been on the rise 

over the last several years, and we need to focus some of our 
resources on building resiliency, teaching coping skills to our 
younger airmen and soldiers, and unfortunately last year in the 
Army National Guard we had the highest rate of suicide in history 
-- over 125 young men and women took their lives. 
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To all the folks in the room today, the industry partners, 
folks who employ our guardsmen and reservists, I want to say 
thank you for all you do to support the airmen and soldiers.  I 
know that we’re in tough economic times and I appreciate your 
efforts toward retaining your employees who are also serving 
their nation overseas and elsewhere. The family members who are 
here today, and I know we have many, we’ll see some tonight, I 
can’t thank you enough.  You heard a guardsman in the video say 
that the real heroes are the family members who keep it going 
while guardsmen and reservists are out on the adventure, and I 
couldn’t agree with that young Louisiana guardsman more. 

 
To our Air Force leadership, thank you for your support and 

collaboration and friendship in our programs.  I want to 
encourage us all to redouble our effort to leverage our 
partnership.  Sixty-four years young and growing stronger to 
ensure that long after my time as the Chief of the Guard Bureau, 
long after the time that Bud Wyatt has been Director, that our 
partnership will remain strong and lead to solid solutions for 
the challenges ahead.  We owe that effort to the men and women 
who volunteer to serve our nation, mainly to some who gave all 
with the ultimate sacrifice. 

 
I’d like to thank you again, Sandy, for the invitation.  

Mike, thanks for letting me be here.  It’s always an honor to be 
in central Florida, especially this time of year.  Thanks for all 
you do.  God bless you and God bless the United States of 
America.  Thank you. 

 
Moderator:  We’ve got time for a few questions, if you don’t 

mind. 
 
The first one is multi-parted and it’s on the budget.  The 

first part of it is, with state budgets being squeezed, do you 
see pressure on the Guard Bureaus to fund things that the states 
would normally fund?  And the counterpart question is, with 
pressure on the DoD budgets, is that going to put pressure on the 
National Guard Bureau’s budget? 

 
General McKinley:  There’s a real healthy tension right now 

on when governors need to use their National Guard how are they 
going to call them up.  Are they going to turn to the federal 
government to seek federal funding for those missions, or are 
they going to try to support them through state resources? 

 
We only have three states, I believe, that have a budget 

surplus right now.  All the rest are in budget debate, and you 
can see what’s going on in the State of Wisconsin today.  That 
will only probably get worse.  So Bud and I work with the States.  
When they need National Guardsmen we try to effectively use them. 

 
It’s really dependent upon the nature of the emergency, 
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also.  Southwest border operations, arguably that whole border 
affects our nation, so in collaboration with the Department of 
homeland Security and DoD we’re paying about $126 million to put 
1200 National Guardsmen and women on the border.  That’s a 
federal mission.  It’s pretty clear to us in town that that’s the 
way it is.  Where we get into tough times is where we have an ice 
storm, a flood. The governors are going to call out their Guard.  
I’ve got a great partner in Paul Stockton who is an Assistant 
Secretary for Homeland Defense in the building and between him, 
Secretary Gates and myself, along with the adjutants general and 
governor we usually sort these things out, but it does present a 
huge challenge.  Again, it exacerbates the problem of our federal 
budget.  We’ll just have to continue to work it. 

 
Moderator:  General Wyatt mentioned yesterday that one of 

his top concerns is essentially the modernization problem facing 
the Air National Guard where he’s got legacy fighters, F-16s, 
block 25s, 30, 32s, that we’re going to extend the life of, but 
there’s a practical limit at the end of that. 

 
So this is a two-part question.  Are you in agreement with 

General Wyatt in terms of the concern for modernization?  And do 
you see other weapon systems or other platforms taking the place 
of some of these fighters such as RPAs? 
 

General McKinley:  I think the 2005 BRAC was a wakeup call 
for the Air National Guard, a big-time wakeup call.  That was the 
first Base Realignment and Closure Commission that really looked 
at reshaping Air National Guard missions.  I will tell you, as in 
most situations when change is brought on in that kind of manner, 
we had a number of Guardsmen who were concerned about changing 
their roles, changing their missions.  But under the great 
leadership of Bud Wyatt we have worked with the adjutants general 
and we have transitioned with the help of the Air Force into new 
modern mission areas.  Those mission changes, Mike Haugan’s in 
the room, he’s a former TAG in North Dakota.  You had the 119th 
Fighter Wing at Hector Field in Fargo, one of our premier fighter 
units.  Won William Tell several times.  They’re now flying 
Preds.  And they’re doing it exceedingly well. We’ve got other 
examples of once you get through the pain of having to deal with 
change, and the Air Force has done it right alongside of us.  I 
worked with Steve Wood and Ray Johns and we found a way to get 
through these tough times, that our force is resilient.   

 
We’re not tied to a domain of land or sea like our sister 

services.  We can do so much in our medium of air and space and 
now cyber, that I think the sky’s the limit in terms of missions 
that Bud and the Air Force will work on, and our airmen continue 
to impress me.   

 
We started a transformation, this leadership team.  Maybe we 

won’t finish it.  It’s the young kids, the cadets, who will 
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finish this.  I don’t know how long this will last, if it ever 
finishes.  So we’ve just got to be able to go through it, be 
flexible, adapt, and move on, but work it together.  What I 
really would hate to see is friction that causes us not to go do 
the things with one voice that make us a better force. 

 
Moderator:  One last question.  Friction.  Ten years ago, 

these are unscientific numbers.  Ten years ago about half of the 
adjutants generals in the states were Air Force and half were 
Army -- my unscientific recollection.  As I look out today I see 
14, 15.  I know you don’t have control over that, but are you 
concerned that we’re seeing a shift away from airmen as the 
adjutant generals for the states? 

 
General McKinley:  Obviously we love to see parity in that 

room, but quite frankly, there are 360,000 Army National 
Guardsmen and 107,000 Air National Guardsmen, and our AGs are 
appointed by the governors. 

 
I think during this long land war governors have felt 

comfortable with Army officers as their adjutants general, but 
I’ve seen this recent turnover in the state houses create an 
opportunity for new Air Force officers to have the opportunity, 
like Bud Wyatt was when he was TAG of Oklahoma.  Bruce Toxil is 
in the room today. He was the TAG of Maryland.  Mike Haugen’s in 
the room today, he was the TAG of North Dakota.  We’ve got others 
I’m sure that I’m missing.  But it fluctuates.  What I’m most 
impressed in that room is how the Army leadership looks at their 
airmen and takes them into the family and learns about what goes 
on and actually works with our United States Air Force very 
closely.  And the real neat dynamic is the Army and the Army 
Guard isn’t fighting itself any more.  Less fratricide.  They’re 
working close on the battlefield together and I think that’s made 
a huge difference. 

 
Moderator:  General McKinley, on behalf of all of us at AFA 

and our Chairman of the Board Sandy Schlitt, thank you very much 
for a very insightful presentation. 
 
 General McKinley:  It’s good to be with you.  Thanks so 
much. 
 

# # # # 
 


